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Manduessedum - Mancetter Village
(Place of War Chariots)
Mancetter Parish Council
 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council of Mancetter,
held on Tuesday 25th March, 2025, at the Schoolroom
of St Peter’s Church Mancetter, commencing at 7pm.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs G Davis, Mrs A Ford-Rogerson, Mrs G Forknall, Mrs S Healy, Mr P Mann, Mr J Tither.
County Councillor
Councillor M Bell
Borough Councillor
Councillor D Clews
Parish Clerk

             Mrs E Higgins.              
Item 1 - Welcome and Apologies
Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were no official apologies.
The Chairman introduced Mrs Alice Ford-Rogerson whose application to fill the vacant position of Parish Councillor was accepted and, having signed the necessary paperwork Mrs Ford-Rogerson was duly elected to serve as Councillor for the Parish of Mancetter and Ridge Lane.
Item 2 – Recording of the meeting.
The meeting was recorded on the Dictaphone provided by the Parish Council. The recording will be erased on production of the draft minutes. There was no other recording of the meeting.
Item 3 – Notice of Interest.
Interests were declared by Councillors Ford-Rogerson, Hopkins and Tither who are allotment holders in Ridge Lane.
Item 4– Public Question Time.
Two prospective candidates for the County Council elections made a decision to attend the meeting. 

The commencement of the current pre-election period had already begun, so both candidates were only officially able to observe.
Item 5 – Police, County and Borough Councillor Feedback.
There was no Police presence at the meeting. No ‘Incidents Report’ had been received.
County Councillor feedback.
Following a recent meeting with Mr David Ayton-Hill (WCC), Councillor Bell was able to confirm that plans for the proposed crossing on Nuneaton Road, adjacent to the Parish Church, were now secure and were currently at the design and road safety audit stage. In recognition that the speed of traffic passing through the village is an issue, the County Council have decided to upgrade the level of the crossing to a higher standard.
In response to an enquiry from Mr Ayton-Hill, Councillor Bell sought an update regarding both the village signs, a contract for which lies with Nuneaton Signs, and the proposed movement of the VAS (Vehicle Activated Sign). 
The Chairman and Clerk reported that all designs and locations had been confirmed. The delay in providing and erecting the village signs was, hopefully, short term and progress was expected soon within the new financial year. With regard to the VAS sign suitable locations had already been identified several months ago. 
Councillors were informed that provision of the new road markings and a pedestrian refuge for the corner of Ridge Lane and Monks Park Lane, was to proceed as a part of the traffic calming measures for the area. 
Similarly, road markings, giving warning of pedestrians in an area devoid of a footpath near the old railway bridge at Pipers Lane, will also be forthcoming. 
In response to a question raised by Councillor Healy regarding WCC and the Mancetter Quarry project Councillor Bell recommended that contact with Mr Ayton-Hill should continue, even though he is no longer the overall Director. Councillor Hopkins added that Severn Trent Water had expressed an interest in supporting the project, too.
The Chairman led the warm thanks offered to Councillor Bell for her support and service given to the Parish Council and its parishioners over the last eight years. Councillor Bell will not seek re-election as a County Councillor at the forthcoming Local Elections in May of this year. 
The Parish Council is non- political, and expressed a hope that whoever takes up the post will actively and financially support the future vision of Mancetter Parish and help to protect our rural identity.
Borough Councillor Feedback

Given that the following business was ongoing prior to the approach of May’s Borough Council by-election, Councillor Clews (NWBC) was able to report that plans and funding for the new pavilion continues to progress, and that minor alterations were being made to the Wathen Grange School development, in Mancetter, which should see a reduction from seventeen units to sixteen, plus associated parking facilities.
Councillor Clews sought an update regarding the parking issues on Manor Road to which Councillor Blackburn reported that some problems remained to be resolved. It was recommended that such issues be reported to the Police via Operation Snap.
Councillor Clews announced that some funding was still available for small community projects in the area, and in relation to the recent ‘Big Day Out’ event, held at Ridge Lane, positive feedback had been received from attendees at the event, despite inclement weather conditions and some negative comments posted on social media sites. 
Having been thanked for their contributions, Councillors Bell and Clews along with the prospective candidates took their leave of the meeting at this point.
Item 6– Minutes of the last meetings.
Acceptance of the draft minutes from the meeting of 25th January, 2025, and the extraordinary meeting from the 10th February, 2025. The minutes were agreed unanimously as a true record of proceedings.
A copy of the minutes was officially signed by the Chairman, and will be available as usual on the parish council website.
Item 7 – Parish Council Policies and Risk Assessments.
a) Elane Higgins, Parish Clerk, reported that publication of the new Practitioners Guide 2025 has been delayed. It will be essential in shaping the council audit for the next financial year. Reviews of the processes involved had taken place as recently as 2024, but the change in Government has resulted in a further review this year.
b) The Clerk briefed Councillors on changes made to Model Financial Regulations, made necessary through The Procurement Act 2023 and The Procurement Regulations 2024. The Acts relate to contracts for the supply of goods, services or works where the estimated value exceeds thresholds set by Parliament (5.4) and for contracts estimated to be excess of £30,000 including VAT. Parish Councils are legally bound to comply with these changes. 
The motion to accept was unanimous, proposed by Councillor Healy and seconded by Councillor Blackburn. Councillors reviewed the MPC Risk Assessment of Finance and Management 2025 document and again the document was accepted unanimously after a proposal from Councillor Healy, seconded by Councillor Tither.
Item 8 – Cemetery
8a) A review of documentation relating to the cemetery was undertaken, and the existing cemetery rules will remain the same. 

The Chairman informed councillors of the increasing pressure on cemetery land caused by a rise in non-residents with links to Mancetter wishing to reserve burial plots within Mancetter Cemetery. Deemed to be unsustainable, the situation required consideration of a proposal to adjust the policy of pre-selection.
Left unchanged the situation will likely lead to financial losses to the Parish Council, given pressures from future inflation. The Clerk added further detail by providing current figures of plots already reserved, fourteen in total, and explained how possible developments connected with moves to a Unitary Authority could only increase the pressure on land available. A shortage of burial land within the neighbouring Borough of Nuneaton and Bedworth, for example, could drive residents from outside Mancetter Parish to seek a link to Mancetter to obtain burial plots within Mancetter Cemetery. In view of these concerns, it was proposed that the provision and reservation of burial plots by non-residents should be accepted no longer; however, the burial within an existing in date plot where there is space, or the interment of cremated remains within existing family plots, was considered to be acceptable. Concern was expressed regarding the position of people from beyond the Parish boundary, who regularly worship in the Parish, and, as a consequence, might wish to be buried with the Parish cemetery. The view remained that what burial land remains must be safeguarded, but the possibility of allowing access to a cremation plot could be considered. 
The motion to end pre-selection of burial plots for everyone was finally proposed by Councillor Blackburn and seconded by Councillor Forknall. The proposal was accepted unanimously.
8b) The issue of cemetery fees for the coming financial year was discussed. The Clerk provided councillors with examples of the fees as charged by neighbouring parishes, together with the increases being made therein. It was agreed that the Exclusive Right of Burial fee for a parishioner in a full plot would increase to £430, whilst the fee for cremated remains would rise to £360. Full details of all revised fees are to be found within the revised charging policy of the Parish Council. (See Appendix One).
8c) Following communication from the County Council regarding the need to prune parts of the Yew trees, which line the churchyard boundary, an action plan was produced to resolve the matter. Included within the plan was the need to apply for, and finance, permission to proceed from the planning authority (NWBC) and to finance to operation itself.
Item 9 – Finance
a) All payments made issued for formal signing were signed off in accordance with the financial regulations of the council.
b) Councillor Hopkins (Chairman) declared that all allotment rents had been collected and that six new tenants had been allocated plots. The need to rent a skip for the disposal of refuse on the allotment site was accepted. The matter was proposed by Councillor Healy and seconded by Councillor Blackburn.
c) It was noted that the 2024/25 Chairman’s discretionary payment as referenced in the annual budget had been awarded to the local Girl Guides group.
d) It was agreed that the provision and funding of 200 V.E. Day commemorative badges and the purchase of up to £200 worth of vintage sweets should proceed. These will be distributed within both villages. Ridge Lane Chapel and Community Room are planning to host a VE day celebration in May. The matter was proposed by Councillor Healy and seconded by Councillor Forknall.
e) The proposal to award a fixed term contract, on a trial basis, for an assistant to support specific projects within the council was considered. Councillor Hopkins (Chairman) suggested that up to two three- month contracts for this purpose, equating to a maximum financial equivalent of £140.00 per week, should be offered. It was also suggested that the move might lead later to the consideration of the appointment of an assistant Parish Clerk, as discussed at previous meetings. 
A call for the need to advertise any permanent position met with full agreement from the council, which accepted the need for the trial contract to be offered. The issue was proposed formally by Councillor Blackburn and seconded by Councillor Davis. The proposal was accepted unanimously.
Item 10 – Recent Correspondence, Consultations and Meetings involving the Parish Council.
a) An outline of meetings, events and training attended by the Clerk and members of the council was provided. (See Appendix Two). 
At a recent briefing relating to the Quarry, Severn Trent Water and Planning the general feeling was that the bodies, particularly Severn Trent, concerned sounded positive and receptive to ideas being offered by the council. 
The Chairman reported on the meeting with the Crime Commissioner, the value of which was limited, but useful information was exchanged with regard to the Traveller Site in the parish.
b) The Clerk reported attendance on an internal audit training refresher course and forthcoming attendance on a Sexual Harassment course.

c) The Chairman and Clerk focused particularly upon the work to date of Mr and Mrs Ritchie on the Neighbourhood Plan. In addition, it was noted that Mr David Atkin, resident of the parish and a former planning officer, has volunteered his services to develop the Plan further. 

d) The WCC Devolution meeting was judged to be of limited value, but the meeting with the Borough Council proved to be most useful and open, with the provision of clear and convincing arguments favouring a move to a Unitary Authority in the north of the county.  
Item 11 Planning Matters and New Applications since the previous meeting, and to note any responses submitted by the Clerk with feedback from the Planning Sub Group
a) Planning Matters
Update on approved and pending applications
The Chair drew the attention of fellow councillors to the notes provided on the agenda regarding eight applications:  PAP/2023/0324 (White Hart, Ridge Lane), PAP/2024/0113 (Coachman’s Cottage), PAP/2024/0154 and 0160 (Greenacres, Nuneaton Road), PAP/2024/0186 (Kirby Glebe Farm, Atherstone Road, Hartshill), PAP/2024/0588 and 0590 (Crown Stables, Nuneaton Road)
* County Council Minerals Application
Application NWB/24CM013, relating to Tarmac Quarry and the variations of conditions, remains pending.
b) New Planning Applications.
             PAP/2025/0076 10 The Spinney, Mancetter Comments regarding this application have been

             submitted with no objections raised.

Item 12 Date of Next Meeting: Annual Meeting with Parishioners.
Tuesday 29th April, 2025
7.00pm Schoolroom, St. Peter’s Church
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.11pm
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Manduessedum - Mancetter Village
             (Place of War Chariots)
Mancetter Parish Council
 
Serving the People of Mancetter and Ridge Lane
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